The Friends of Osterley Park
A Supporters Group for the National Trust

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

HELD ON 13TH MAY 2009

IN THE OLD BREWHOUSE, OSTERLEY PARK

Present:  All members of the Committee, except Wei Hei Kipling, and 39 members.

The Chairman, Ian Conacher, welcomed everyone to the meeting.

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
1.1. Apologies had been received from Wei Hei Kipling, Jack and Olive Bignell, Mrs. M. Crump and Ron Piper

1.2. The Chairman said that Ron Piper had a problem with his sight, but he would recover without treatment.  Best wishes were sent to him from the meeting.
2. MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING HELD ON 21ST MAY 2008
2.1. Peter Bush proposed and it was agreed nem con that the minutes be agreed as a true and accurate record of the meeting.

3. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
3.1. The Chairman said that 2008 had been a year of ups and downs – mainly ups!  The Treasurer, Douglas Craik, would be presenting his report on the finances later; copies of the accounts had been circulated with the Spring Newsletter, and showed a healthy surplus of income over actual expenditure.  The decision taken to transfer some of the reserve funds into a National Trust holding account put this money out of the reach of any banking crisis!

3.2. The winter lectures last year had made a substantial loss; good speakers had been engaged but the talks had been poorly attended.  The Harpsichord Recital, however, had been a great success, and the income from this covered the losses on the talks.  As a result, the Committee were looking at different times and types of “events”, with the hope that these would generate reasonable incomes.  This year a concert of “Summer Light Music” had been arranged, to take place on 6th June in St. Mary’s Millennium Hall, which it was hoped would be well attended.  A new Committee member was still needed to assist in organising events. 

3.3. As usual, Jim Tickle’s tour and trips had made an unintended profit of over £1,100, thanks to his cautious budgeting; thanks were expressed him for all the effort he had put into these over the last 16 or 17 years.

3.4. Wei Hei Kipling had also been busy fund raising; her “London Walks” had been well supported and raised over £200 for the Friends; thanks were expressed to her for the work she had put into the organisation of these.

3.5. Donations to the Trust (excluding the money transferred to the Holding Account) totalled £1,659.95.  Of this, £798.95 was paid for the bulbs, seeds, and other materials for Lesley Orton’s dedicated team of volunteers growing flowers for the many displays in the House from March to October – about £24 per week!  Lesley had done this work since the early 1990’s.

3.6. Friends’ membership remained at about 300; more were needed and a recruiting drive was planned, aimed in part at residents in the many new housing developments in the district.

3.7. Friends would note from the accounts that the cost of the newsletter had risen again; postage costs were continuing to rise and a subscription increase was being considered.  There was a small number of dedicated local residents delivering by hand in neighbouring streets – and thanks were given to them – but more volunteers for this service would be welcome!

3.8. The Chairman expressed his gratitude to the members of the Committee for their support throughout the year.

3.9. There had been a very good start to the new season. A new courtesy bus had been commissioned to operate between the car park and the House and had come into service at the beginning of March; it was much appreciated.  The Friends had contributed some £4,000 to the cost, from donations and from reserves.
4. PRESENTATION OF CERTIFIED ACCOUNTS FOR YEAR ENDING 31ST DECEMBER 2008

4.1. Copies of the accounts had been distributed.  Douglas Craik said that income at £4,688.42 was down a little on 2007 and he highlighted three areas: keen pricing of trips and the tour by Jim Tickle, slightly reduced membership and lower income from the winter lectures.  
4.2. Donations had been given regularly to the House for materials for volunteer flower growers (£798.95), repairs to battery cars (£310) and welcome leaflets and newsletters (£356).  A donation of £195 had also been given for the purchase and stocking of a craft cart, which had proved very popular with children of all ages.
4.3. Expenditure relating to the Friends’ newsletter had amounted to £1,319.95 and general expenditure (postage etc.) to £134.70.  It was hoped to reduce this figure by recruiting more volunteers to deliver newsletters.  

4.4. £4,000 had been transferred to a National Trust Reserve Account.  This was legally the National trust’s money, but could only be spent on items chosen by the Friends at Osterley Park.  This would avoid paying tax, which was liable on any profit.   Some £80 had been made in interest over about six months.  £1,500 was being transferred to the House as a donation towards the courtesy bus.    The Friends had collected donations of £1,764 for the courtesy bus, but as requested by the Friends 90% had been made payable to the National Trust, so that the National Trust could claim gift aid of 28p in the £, making a total of £2,182.32.  There were some donations, e.g. from Rotary, where Gift Aid was not possible.  The total cost of the courtesy bus was just under £12,000.  

4.5. Douglas Craik thanked Patricia Barrett for examining the accounts, both accurately and very quickly, which had been most helpful.  

4.6. The adoption of the certified accounts for the year ending 31st December 2008 was proposed by Jim Tickle, seconded by Margaret Friday and agreed nem con.

5. ELECTION OF OFFICERS
5.1. The Chairman said that the existing committee members were all willing to stand.  The following were elected, nem con:

Chairman


Ian Conacher

Hon. Treasurer

Douglas Craik

Membership Secretary
John James

Minute Secretary

Patricia James

Newsletter Editor

Wei Hei Kipling

Committee members:
Margaret Friday, Joan Mound,





John Stacey and Jim Tickle

5.2. The Chairman stressed that there was an urgent need for an Events Organiser and it was hoped that a Friend would volunteer.

6. APPOINTMENT OF HONORARY EXAMINER OF THE ACCOUNTS
6.1. Harold Rogers said that he had great pleasure in proposing the re-election of Patricia Barrett for this post.  Patricia Barrett was appointed, nem con.

7. MEMBERSHIP SUBSCRIPTION – ANNUAL REVIEW AS REQUIRED BY CONSTITUTION
7.1. The Honorary Treasurer said that the cost of the newsletter amounted to some 80% of the present membership subscription.  The donations made by the Friends to the House were therefore mainly from other activities, which did not appear to be the right balance.  It was intended that where there were two Friends at the same address only one copy of the newsletter would be sent.  The annual subscription had been £6 for some years and inflation had taken its toll.  It was therefore proposed that from 1st January 2010 the subscription should be increased to £8 for a single Friend and £14 for two Friends at the same address.  The constitution required that agreement be sought at this A.G.M., with implementation in 2010.  
7.2. In reply to a question, the Honorary Treasurer said that the committee had looked at the feasibility of sending the newsletter out by e-mail to Friends who were willing to receive it in this way.  There was, however, a technical problem, but the committee would consider it again.

7.3. With regard to postage, it was suggested that newsletters for those who worked in the House could be left in the volunteers’ tea room for collection during the season from March to October.  Information on whether Friends were volunteers could  be acquired through the membership form.  The committee would consider this suggestion.
7.4. Proposed by Jim Tickle, seconded by Margaret Friday, it was agreed nem con to increase the subscription from 1st January 2010 to £8 for a single Friend and £14 for two Friends at the same address.

8. 100 CLUB – PROGRESS REPORT
8.1. In Ron Piper’s absence, the Honorary Treasurer gave his report.  He thanked Joan Mound for collecting everything necessary from Ron Piper so that the draw would take place.  There was an increase in 100 Club members from 121 in the previous year to 144.  The total income amounted to £1,452 and in accordance with the rules £726 was paid out in prize money and a similar amount made available for projects at Osterley Park.  Ron had asked that his thanks be expressed to shareholders for their support.  He would welcome new shareholders, or the purchase of additional shares by existing shareholders.  

9. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
9.1. The Chairman reminded Friends of the forthcoming visit to Osterley Old Farmhouse and Gardens on Sunday, 31st May at 3 p.m., by invitation of Mr. and Mrs. Howard.  Those interested should give their names to the Chairman.  He also mentioned the Summer Light Music concert on Saturday, 6th June at 7.30 p.m. at St. Mary’s Church Millennium Hall, given by Patrick Howard, Christine Fisher, William Rae and Anthony Macarthy, with well loved arias, duets and trios from opera, operetta and musicals.

9.2. There were spaces on the 8th June excursion arranged by Jim Tickle to Witley Court and Gardens.  
9.3. There would be three London visits arranged by Wei Hei Kipling: on the 16th June to Geffrye Museum gardens, on the 6th July to Dennis Severs’ House and on the 20th July to the former Admiralty residence.

9.4. The Chairman said that Osterley Day would be on Sunday, 28th June and the Friends of Osterley would have three stalls, for books, bric-a-brac and a tombola, as well as display boards with Friends’ details to promote membership.  Audrey Conacher would like good quality bric-a-brac, if possible in advance of the day so that she could price it (either delivered to the Conachers or it could be collected).  Books and items for the tombola were also required.  

9.5. The Chairman said that Friends of Osterley would have an information stall at the St. Mary’s Church “Spring to Life” fair on Saturday, 16th May from 11 a.m. (opening by the Mayor of Hounslow) to 3 p.m.  Part of the proceeds would go towards providing wells for clean water in Ethiopia.

9.6. The Chairman thanked Friends for coming to the A.G.M. and the Committee for their support to him during the year.  

9.7. John James, on behalf of the Committee and Friends, thanked the Chairman for his continued work on their behalf.            
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